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Dear Home Secretary  
 
I write in response to the HMICFRS inspection report: An inspection of how well the 
police and National Crime Agency tackle the online sexual abuse and exploitation of children.  
 
I acknowledge the 17 recommendations made in this report and understand that recommendations 
1, 2, 5, 8, 9. 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, and 16 (listed in appendix A for reference) are applicable to all Forces, 
including Essex Police, and that recommendations 9 and 11 are also applicable to all Police (Fire) 
and Crime Commissioners. 
 
The Chief Constable has provided a detailed response to me regarding the 11 recommendations 
applicable to all Forces and assured me that all have been added to the force’s register of HMICFRS 
recommendations.  I am pleased to see that Essex Police is compliant or working towards 
compliance with all recommendations.  A detailed position is summarised:  
 

Recommendation 1  
Essex Police are dependent on the National Police Chiefs’ Council lead for child protection 
to initiate action but is prepared to respond and anticipate full compliance within the required 
timeframe.  
 
Recommendation 2  
Essex Police are already fully compliant with this recommendation.  
 
Recommendation 5  
Essex Police are working towards compliance and a significant amount of training is already 
in place for those who are dealing with online child sexual abuse and exploitation.   
 
Recommendation 8  
Essex Police are working towards compliance and anticipate full compliance within the 
required timeframe.  
 
Recommendation 9 
Essex Police are already fully compliant with this recommendation.  
 
Recommendation 11 
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Essex Police have confirmed that they are complying with this recommendation and that 
ThinkUKnow is linked to relevant pages on the force website. 
 
Recommendation 12  
Essex Police are working towards compliance and anticipate full compliance within the 
required timeframe.  
 
Recommendation 13 
Essex Police are complying with this recommendation.  
 
Recommendation 14 
Essex Police are working towards full compliance with this recommendation.  
 
Recommendation 15 
Essex Police are working towards full compliance with this recommendation and expects to 
comply in full within the timescales.  
 
Recommendation 16 
Essex Police are working towards full compliance with this recommendation and expects to 
comply in full within the timescales.  

 
 
I can additionally provide an update with regard to recommendations 9 and 11, in respect of them 
being applicable to all PCCs/PFCCs.  I am pleased to confirm that I am already compliant with 
recommendations 9 and 11.  With regard to recommendation 11, my team have reviewed the 
information published on my website and there is currently nothing that falls within this definition.  
When any advice is published in future we will ensure that it is consistent with the NCA’s ThinkUKnow 
(Child Exploitation and Online Protection) material.  
 
 
It is pleasing to see the focus on child abuse, which is a priority within my own Police and Crime 
Plan.  Sadly online exploitation is increasing and it is important that agencies work together to protect 
vulnerable young people.  I am pleased that Essex Police is already compliant with four of the 
recommendations and I will monitor progress on the remaining seven recommendations.   
 
I will continue to maintain close scrutiny of the work of Essex Police in this regard, and to hold the 
Chief Constable to account.   
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Roger Hirst 
Police, Fire and Crime Commissioner for Essex 

 
c.c. Ben-Julian Harrington, Chief Constable, Essex Police  
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Appendix A – Recommendations  
 

Recommendation 1  
By 31 October 2023, the National Police Chiefs’ Council lead for child protection should work with 
chief constables and chief officers with responsibilities for regional organised crime units to 
introduce regional collaboration and oversight structures to support the Pursue board. This 
should:  

• improve the link between national and local leadership and the frontline response;  
• provide detailed, consistent scrutiny of performance; and  
• meet chief constables’ obligations for tackling online child sexual abuse and exploitation, as 

set out in the Strategic Policing Requirement.  
 
Recommendation 2  
By 31 October 2023, chief constables, the director general of the National Crime Agency and chief 
officers with responsibilities for regional organised crime units should make sure they have 
effective data collection and performance management information. This is so they can 
understand the nature and scale of online child sexual abuse and exploitation in real time and its 
impact on resources, and so forces and the National Crime Agency can react quickly to provide 
adequate resources to meet demand.  
 
Recommendation 3  
By 31 October 2023, the National Police Chiefs’ Council lead for child protection, the director 
general of the National Crime Agency and the chief executive of the College of Policing should 
jointly agree and publish interim guidance for all officers and staff dealing with online child sexual 
abuse and exploitation. The guidance should set out their expectations and reflect the findings of 
this inspection. It should be incorporated into subsequent revisions and additions to authorised 
professional practice. 
 
Recommendation 4  
By 30 April 2024, the chief executive of the College of Policing, in consultation with the National 
Police Chiefs’ Council lead for child protection and the director general of the National Crime 
Agency, should design and make available sufficient training material to make sure frontline staff 
and specialist investigators dealing with online child sexual abuse and exploitation can receive the 
right training to carry out their roles.  
 
Recommendation 5  
By 30 April 2025, chief constables should make sure officers and staff dealing with online child 
sexual abuse and exploitation have completed the right training to carry out their roles.  
 
Recommendation 6  
By 31 July 2023, the National Police Chiefs’ Council lead for child protection should provide the 
new prioritisation tool to law enforcement bodies. It should include:  

• expected timescales for action;  
• clear expectations about who should use it and when; and  
• who cases should be allocated to.  

 
Then, 12 months after those bodies have implemented the tool, the National Police Chiefs’ Council 
lead for child protection should review its effectiveness and, if necessary, make amendments.  
 
Recommendation 7  
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By 31 October 2023, the Home Office and relevant National Police Chiefs’ Council leads should 
consider the scope of the Transforming Forensics Rape Response Project to assess the feasibility of 
including online child sexual abuse and exploitation cases in it. 
 
Recommendation 8  
By 31 July 2023, chief constables should satisfy themselves that they are correctly sharing 
information and making referrals to their statutory safeguarding partners in cases of online child 
sexual abuse and exploitation. This is to make sure they are fulfilling their statutory obligations, 
placing the protection of children at the centre of their approach and agreeing joint plans to better 
protect children who are at risk.  
 
Recommendation 9  
By 31 October 2023, chief constables and police and crime commissioners should make sure their 
commissioned services for children, and the process for referring them for support or therapeutic 
services, are available for children affected by online sexual abuse and exploitation.  
 
Recommendation 10  
The Home Office and the Department for Science, Innovation and Technology should continue 
working together to make sure online safety legislation requires the relevant companies to 
develop and use effective and accurate tools and technologies to identify child sexual abuse 
material, whether or not it was previously known. These tools and technologies should prevent 
that material being uploaded or shared, including in end-to-end encrypted services. Companies 
should also be required to locate, remove and report the presence of that material to the 
designated body.  
 
Recommendation 11  
By 31 July 2023, chief constables and police and crime commissioners should review the advice 
they publish, and, if necessary, revise it, to make sure it is consistent with the National Crime 
Agency’s ThinkUKnow (Child Exploitation and Online Protection) material. 
 
Recommendation 12  
By 31 October 2023, chief constables in England should satisfy themselves that their forces’ work 
with schools is consistent with the national curriculum and National Crime Agency educational 
products on online child sexual abuse and exploitation. They should also make sure this work is 
targeted based on joint analysis with their safeguarding partners.  
 
Recommendation 13  
With immediate effect, chief constables should satisfy themselves that their crime allocation 
policies make sure online child sexual abuse and exploitation cases are allocated to those with the 
necessary skills and training to investigate them.  
 
Recommendation 14  
With immediate effect, chief constables should make sure their force meets any existing 
recommended timescales for activity targeting online child sexual abuse and exploitation, and 
arrange their resources to meet those timescales. Then, six months after the new prioritisation 
tool is implemented, they should carry out a similar review.  
 
Recommendation 15  
By 31 October 2023, the National Police Chiefs’ Council lead for child protection, chief officers with 
responsibilities for regional organised crime units and the director general of the National Crime 
Agency (NCA) should review the process for allocating online child sexual abuse and exploitation 
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investigations, so they are investigated by the most appropriate resource. This should include a 
prompt way of returning cases to the NCA when forces establish that the case needs NCA 
capabilities to investigate it.  
 
Recommendation 16  
By 31 October 2023, chief constables should work with their local criminal justice boards to review 
and, if necessary, amend the arrangements for applying for search warrants. This is to make sure 
the police can secure warrants quickly when children are at risk. This review should include the 
feasibility of remote communication. 
 
Recommendation 17  
By 31 July 2023, the National Police Chiefs’ Council lead for child protection, the director general 
of the National Crime Agency and the chief executive of the College of Policing should review and, 
if necessary, amend the information packs given to families of suspects to make sure they are 
consistent nationally (notwithstanding local services) and that they include 
 
 
 
 


